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? ? ? ? ? That I am the pledge of passion still and that my longing love And eke my yearning do overpass all longing that was aye..? ? ? ? ? Indeed
her glance, her sides are soft; but none the less, alas! Her heart is harder than the rock; there is no mercy there..Lo, since the day I left you, O my
masters, iii. 24..? ? ? ? ? r. The Man who saw the Night of Power dxcvi.When Dabdin heard this, he burnt with rage and said to one of his eunuchs,
(115) 'Go and slay her in her chamber.' But the eunuch said to him, 'O king, may God prolong thy continuance! Indeed, the killing of her may not
be at this time; but do thou bid one of thine eunuchs take her up on a camel and carry her to one of the trackless deserts and cast her down there; so,
if she be at fault, God shall cause her to perish, and if she be innocent, He will deliver her, and the king shall be free from sin against her, for that
this damsel is dear to thee and thou slewest her father by reason of thy love for her.' Quoth the king, 'By Allah, thou sayst sooth!' Then he bade one
of his eunuchs carry her on a camel to one of the far-off deserts and there leave her and go away, and he forbade [him] to prolong her torment. So
he took her up and betaking himself with her to the desert, left her there without victual or water and returned, whereupon she made for one of the
[sand-]hills and ranging stones before her [in the form of a prayer-niche], stood praying..When she had made an end of her song, all who were
present were moved to delight and El Abbas rejoiced in this. Then he bade the second damsel sing somewhat on the like subject. So she came
forward and tuning the strings of her harp, which was of balass ruby, (128) warbled a plaintive air and improvising, sang the following verses;.33.
Ibrahim ben el Mehdi and the Barber-Surgeon dxxxiv.? ? ? ? ? 'Tis He who pardoneth errors alike to slave and free; On Him is my reliance in good
and evil cheer..? ? ? ? ? bb. The King of Hind and his Visier dccccxxviii.Whenas the soul desireth one other than its peer, ii 207..King who knew
the Quintessence of Things, The, i. 230..There was once aforetime a certain sharper, who [was so eloquent that he] would turn the ear inside out,
and he was a man of understanding and quick wit and skill and perfection. It was his wont to enter a town and [give himself out as a merchant and]
make a show of trafficking and insinuate himself into the intimacy of people of worth and consort with the merchants, for he was [apparently]
distinguished for virtue and piety. Then he would put a cheat on them and take [of them] what he might spend and go away to another city; and he
ceased not to do thus a great while..SHEHRZAD AND SHEHRIYAR..Woman (The Old), the Merchant and the King, i. 265..EL MAMOUN AND
ZUBEIDEH (163).103. The Loves of Abou Isa and Curret el Ain ccccxiv.? ? ? ? ? b. The Story of Janshah ccccxcix."Except," continued the Khalif,
"he were the enemy of God, he had wished for her in this world, so he might after [repent and] return to righteous dealing. By Allah, he shall not
come in to me! Who is at the door other than he?" Quoth Adi, "Jemil ben Mamer el Udhri (51) is at the door;" and Omar said, "It is he who says in
one of his odes" ... [And he recited the following:].Then she carried him up [to the estrade] and seating him on the couch, brought him meat and
wine and gave him to drink; after which she put off all that was upon her of raiment and jewels and tying them up in a handkerchief, said to him,
"O my lord, this is thy portion, all of it." Moreover she turned to the Jew and said to him, "Arise, thou also, and do even as I." So he arose in haste
and went out, scarce crediting his deliverance. When the girl was assured of his escape, she put out her hand to her clothes [and jewels] and taking
them, said to the prefect, "Is the requital of kindness other than kindness? Thou hast deigned [to visit me and eat of my victual]; so now arise and
depart from us without ill-[doing]; or I will give one cry and all who are in the street will come forth." So the Amir went out from her, without
having gotten a single dirhem; and on this wise she delivered the Jew by the excellence of her contrivance.'.When the king heard this, he bowed
[his head] in amazement and perplexity and sinking into a seat, clutched at his beard and shook it, till he came nigh to pluck it out. Then he arose
forthright and laid hands on the youth and clapped him in prison. Moreover, he took the eunuch also and cast them both into an underground
dungeon in his house, after which he went in to Shah Khatoun and said to her, 'Thou hast done well, by Allah, O daughter of nobles, O thou whom
kings sought in marriage, for the excellence of thy repute and the goodliness of the reports of thee! How fair is thy semblance! May God curse her
whose inward is the contrary of her outward, after the likeness of thy base favour, whose outward is comely and its inward foul, fair face and foul
deeds! Verily, I mean to make of thee and of yonder good-for-nought an example among the folk, for that thou sentest not thine eunuch but of
intent on his account, so that he took him and brought him into my house and thou hast trampled my head with him; and this is none other than
exceeding hardihood; but thou shall see what I will do with you.'.Accordingly, Ishac bade admit her; so she entered, and when her eyes fell upon
the Commander of the Faithful, she kissed the earth before him and said, 'Peace be upon thee, O Commander of the Faithful and asylum of the
people of the faith and reviver of justice among all creatures! May God make plain the treading of thy feet and vouchsafe thee enjoyment of that
which He hath bestowed on thee and make Paradise thy harbourage and the fire that of thine enemies!' Quoth Er Reshid, 'And on thee be peace, O
damsel! Sit.' So she sat down and he bade her sing; whereupon she took the lute and tightening its strings, played thereon in many modes, so that
the Commander of the Faithful and Jaafer were confounded and like to fly for delight. Then she returned to the first mode and sang the following
verses:.So she arose and tearing her clothes, went in to the king, in the presence of the viziers, and cast herself upon him, saying, "O king, falleth
my shame not upon thee and fearest thou not reproach? Indeed, this is not of the behoof of kings that their jealousy over their women should be
thus [laggard]. Thou art heedless and all the folk of the realm prate of thee, men and women. So either slay him, that the talk may be cut off, or slay
me, if thy soul will not consent to his slaughter." Thereupon the king's wrath waxed hot and he said to her, "I have no pleasure in his continuance
[on life] and needs must I slay him this day. So return to thy house and comfort thy heart.".Behold, I am clad in a robe of leaves green, ii.
242..Ishac entered, he and his company, and seating themselves in the place of honour, amused themselves by looking on the slave-girls and
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mamelukes and watching how they were sold, till the sale came to an end, when some of the folk went away and other some sat. Then said the
slave-dealer, 'Let none sit with us except him who buyeth by the thousand [dinars] and upwards.' So those who were present withdrew and there
remained none but Er Reshid and his company; whereupon the slave-dealer called the damsel, after he had caused set her a chair of fawwak, (170)
furnished with Greek brocade, and it was as she were the sun shining in the clear sky. When she entered, she saluted and sitting down, took the lute
and smote upon it, after she had touched its strings and tuned it, so that all present were amazed. Then she sang thereto the following verses:.? ? ? ?
? n. The Man whose Caution was the Cause of his Death dcccciii.O'erbold art thou in that to me, a stranger, thou hast sent, iii. 83..Then he brought
out the casket of jewellery [and showed it to an expert,] who told him that the trinkets were gilt and that their worth was but an hundred dirhems.
When he heard this, he was sore concerned thereat and presenting himself before the Sultan's deputy, made his complaint to him; whereupon the
latter knew that a trick had been put off upon him and that the folk had cozened him and gotten the better of him and taken his stuffs. Now the
magistrate in question was a man of good counsel and judgment, well versed in affairs; so he said to the draper, "Remove somewhat from thy shop,
[and amongst the rest the casket,] and on the morrow break the lock and cry out and come to me and complain that they have plundered all thy
shop. Moreover, do thou call [upon God for succour] and cry aloud and acquaint the folk, so that all the people may resort to thee and see the
breach of the lock and that which is missing from thy shop; and do thou show it to every one who presenteth himself, so the news may be noised
abroad, and tell them that thy chief concern is for a casket of great value, deposited with thee by a great man of the town and that thou standest in
fear of him. But be thou not afraid and still say in thy converse, 'My casket belonged to such an one, and I fear him and dare not bespeak him; but
you, O company and all ye who are present, I call you to witness of this for me.' And if there be with thee more than this talk, [say it;] and the old
woman will come to thee.".THE SEVENTH VOYAGE OF SINDBAD THE SAILOR..Dadbin (King) and his Viziers, Story of, i. 104..6. Story of
the Hunchback xxv.? ? ? ? ? Look at the moss-rose, on its branches seen, Midmost its leafage, covered all with green..The queen rejoiced in her and
putting out her hand to her, drew her to herself and seated her by her side on the couch; whereupon Tuhfeh kissed her hands and the queen said to
her, 'Know, O Tuhfeh, that all that thou treadest of these belong not to any of the Jinn, (224) for that I am the queen of them all and the Sheikh
Aboultawaif Iblis sought my permission (225) and prayed me to be present at the circumcision of his son. So I sent to him, in my stead, a slave-girl
of my slave-girls, to wit, Shuaaeh, Queen of the Fourth Sea, who is vice-queen of my kingdom. When she was present at the wedding and saw thee
and heard thy singing, she sent to me, giving me to know of thee and setting forth to me thine elegance and pleasantness and the goodliness of thy
breeding and thy singing. So I am come to thee, for that which I have heard of thy charms, and this shall bring thee great worship in the eyes of all
the Jinn.' (226).The company marvelled at the goodliness of his story and it pleased El Melik ez Zahir; and the prefect said, 'By Allah, this story is
extraordinary!' Then came forward the sixth officer and said to the company, 'Hear my story and that which befell me, to wit, that which befell such
an one the assessor, for it is rarer than this and stranger..118. The Jewish Cadi and his Pious Wife cccclxv.O thou that blamest me for my heart and
railest at my ill, ii. 101..The old man betook himself to the city, as she bade him, and enquired for the money-changer, to whom they directed him.
So he gave him the ring and the letter, which when he saw, he kissed the letter and breaking it open, read it and apprehended its purport. Then he
repaired to the market and buying all that she bade him, laid it in a porter's basket and bade him go with the old man. So the latter took him and
went with him to the mosque, where he relieved him of his burden and carried the meats in to Sitt el Milah. She seated him by her side and they ate,
he and she, of those rich meats, till they were satisfied, when the old man rose and removed the food from before her..Officer's Story, the Eighth, ii.
155..Then her case changed and her colour paled; and when Shefikeh saw her mistress in this plight, she repaired to her mother and told her that the
lady Mariyeh refused meat and drink. "Since when hath this befallen her?" asked the queen, and Shefikeh answered, "Since yesterday;" whereat the
queen was confounded and betaking herself to her daughter, that she might enquire into her case, found her as one dead. So she sat down at her
head and Mariyeh opened her eyes and seeing her mother sitting by her, sat up for shamefastness before her. The queen questioned her of her case
and she said, "I entered the bath and it stupefied me and weakened me and left an exceeding pain in my head; but I trust in God the Most High that
it will cease.".? ? ? ? ? O morn, our loves that sunder'st, a sweet and easeful life Thou dost for me prohibit, with thy regard austere..? ? ? ? ? Drink
ever, O lovers, I rede you, of wine And praise his desert who for yearning doth pine,.There was once a man of fortune, who lost his wealth, and
chagrin and melancholy got the mastery of him, so that he became an idiot and lost his wit. There abode with him of his wealth about a score of
dinars and he used to beg alms of the folk, and that which they gave him he would gather together and lay to the dinars that were left him. Now
there was in that town a vagabond, who made his living by sharping, and he knew that the idiot had somewhat of money; so he fell to spying upon
him and gave not over watching him till he saw him put in an earthen pot that which he had with him of money and enter a deserted ruin, where he
sat down, [as if] to make water, and dug a hole, in which he laid the pot and covering it up, strewed earth upon the place. Then he went away and
the sharper came and taking what was in the pot, covered it up again, as it was..'It is told of a certain doughty thief, that he used to rob and stop the
way by himself upon caravans, and whenever the prefect of police and the magistrates sought him, he would flee from them and fortify himself in
the mountains. Now it befell that a certain man journeyed along the road wherein was the robber in question, and this man was alone and knew not
the perils that beset his way. So the highwayman came out upon him and said to him, "Bring out that which is with thee, for I mean to slay thee
without fail." Quoth the traveller, "Slay me not, but take these saddle-bags and divide [that which is in] them and take the fourth part [thereof]."
And the thief answered, "I will not take aught but the whole." "Take half," rejoined the traveller, "and let me go." But the robber replied, "I will
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take nought but the whole, and I will slay thee [to boot]." And the traveller said, "Take it.".The fuller gave not over sleeping till sunrise, when he
awoke and finding himself in this plight, misdoubted of his affair and imagined that he was a Turk and abode putting one foot forward and drawing
the other back. Then said he in himself, 'I will go to my dwelling, and if my wife know me, then am I Ahmed the fuller; but, if she know me not, I
am a Turk.' So he betook himself to his house; but when the artful baggage his wife saw him, she cried out in his face, saying, 'Whither away, O
trooper? Wilt thou break into the house of Ahmed the fuller, and he a man of repute, having a brother-in-law a Turk, a man of high standing with
the Sultan? An thou depart not, I will acquaint my husband and he will requite thee thy deed.'.Presently, El Abbas looked out of the window of the
saloon and saw thereby a house of goodly ordinance, lofty of building and abounding in chambers, with two upper stories; but therein was no sign
of inhabitants. So he said to the merchant, "Indeed, thou exceedest in doing us honour; but, by Allah, I will not eat of thy victual till thou tell me
what is the reason of the emptiness of yonder house." "O my lord," answered the other, "that was El Ghitrif's house and he was admitted to the
mercy of God (79) and left none other heir than myself; so it became mine, and by Allah, if thou hast a mind to sojourn in Baghdad, do thou take
up thine abode in this house, so thou mayst be in my neighbourhood; for that indeed my heart inclineth unto thee with love and I would have thee
never absent from my sight, so I may still have my fill of thee and hearken to thy speech." El Abbas thanked him and said to him, "Indeed, thou art
friendly in thy speech and exceedest [in courtesy] in thy discourse, and needs must I sojourn in Baghdad. As for the house, if it like thee, I will
abide therein; so take of me its price.".Then the captain looked on her [and she pleased him]; so he took her for himself and she abode with him a
whole year, doing her endeavour in their service. till they became accustomed to her [and felt assured of her]. One night she plied them with drink
and they drank [till they became intoxicated]; whereupon she arose and took her clothes and five hundred dinars from the captain; after which she
fetched a razor and shaved all their chins. Then she took soot from the cooking-pots and blackening their faces withal, opened the doors and went
out; and when the thieves awoke, they abode confounded and knew that the woman had practised upon them.'"'.When the morning morrowed, they
found themselves reduced to a fourth part of their number and there was not one of them had dismounted from his horse. So they made sure of
destruction and Hudheifeh came out between the ranks (now he was reckoned for a thousand cavaliers) and cried out, saying, "Harkye, my masters
of Baghdad! Let none come forth to me but your Amir, so I may talk with him and he with me; and he shall meet me in single combat and I will
meet him, and may he who is void of offence come off safe!" Then he repeated his speech and said, "Why do I not hear your Amir return me an
answer?" But Saad, the amir of the army of Baghdad, [replied not to him], and indeed his teeth chattered in his head, whenas he heard him summon
him to single combat..When the cook heard this, he said in himself, 'It will do me no hurt if I imprison him and shackle him and bring him what he
may work at. If he tell truth, I will let him live, and if he prove a liar, I will slay him.' So he took a pair of stout shackles and clapping them on
Selim's legs, imprisoned him within his house and set over him one who should guard him. Then he questioned him of what tools he needed to
work withal. Selim set forth to him that which he required, and the cook went out from him and presently returning, brought him all he needed. So
Selim sat and wrought at his craft; and he used every day to earn two dinars; and this was his wont and usance with the cook, whilst the latter fed
him not but half his fill..Then they spread the ensigns and the standards, whilst the drums beat and the trumpets sounded, and set out upon the
homeward journey. The King of Baghdad rode forth with them and brought them three days' journey on their way, after which he took leave of
them and returned with his troops to Baghdad. As for King El Aziz and his son, they fared on night and day and gave not over going till there
abode but three days' journey between them and Yemen, when they despatched three men of the couriers to the prince's mother [to acquaint her
with their return], safe and laden with spoil, bringing with them Mariyeh, the king's daughter of Baghdad. When the queen-mother heard this, her
wit fled for joy and she adorned El Abbas his slave-girls after the goodliest fashion. Now he had ten slave-girls, as they were moons, whereof his
father had carried five with him to Baghdad, as hath aforetime been set out, and other five abode with his mother. When the dromedary-posts (125)
came, they were certified of the approach of El Abbas, and when the sun rose and their standards appeared, the prince's mother came out to meet
her son; nor was there great or small, old man or infant, but went forth that day to meet the king..104. El Amin and his Uncle Ibrahim ben el Mehdi
ccccxviii.? ? ? ? ? c. The Third Officer's Story dccccxxxii.? ? ? ? ? d. The Crow and the Serpent dcxi.? ? ? ? ? The season of my presence is never at
an end 'Mongst all their time in gladness and solacement who spend,.Noureddin Ali of Damascus and Sitt el Milan, iii, 3..When her husband came
home, she said to him, 'I desire to go a-pleasuring.' And he said, ' With all my heart.' So he went, till he came to a goodly place, abounding in vines
and water, whither he carried her and pitched her a tent beside a great tree; and she betook herself to a place beside the tent and made her there an
underground hiding-place, [in which she hid her lover]. Then said she to her husband, 'I desire to mount this tree.' And he said, 'Do so.' So she
climbed up and when she came to the top of the tree, she cried out and buffeted her face, saying, 'Lewd fellow that thou art, are these thy usages?
Thou sworest [fidelity to me] and liedst.' And she repeated her speech twice and thrice..? ? ? ? ? b. The Enchanted Youth xxi.When her people
arose in the morning and saw her not, they sought her in the camp, but, finding her not and missing me also, doubted not but she had fled with me.
Now she had four brothers, as they were falcons, and they mounted and dispersed in quest of us. When the day dawned [on the fourth morning], the
dog began to bark and the other dogs answered him and coming to the mouth of the pit, stood howling to him. My wife's father, hearing the
howling of the dogs, came up and standing at the brink of the pit, [looked in and] beheld a marvel. Now he was a man of valour and understanding,
an elder versed (62) in affairs so he fetched a rope and bringing us both forth, questioned us of our case. I told him all that had betided and he abode
pondering the affair..17. The Merchant of Oman cccliv.? ? ? ? ? And all the desert spaces devour, whilst to my rede, Or if in sport or earnest, (93)
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still Aamir giveth ear..Actions, Of the Issues of Good and Evil, i. 103..?STORY OF THE THIEF AND THE WOMAN..There was once in the land
of Hind a king of illustrious station, endowed with understanding and good sense, and his name was Shah Bekht. He had a vizier, a man of worth
and intelligence, prudent in counsel, conformable to him in his governance and just in his judgment; wherefore his enviers were many and many
were the hypocrites, who sought in him faults and set snares for him, so that they insinuated into King Shah Bekht's eye hatred and rancour against
him and sowed despite against him in his heart; and plot followed after plot, till [at last] the king was brought to arrest him and lay him in prison
and confiscate his good and avoid his estate. (77).? ? ? ? ? And whenas the dogs at a fountain have lapped, The lions to drink of the water
forbear.".When the king heard this, drowsiness overcame him and he slept and presently awaking, called for the candles. So they were lighted and
he sat down on his couch and seating Shehrzad by him, smiled in her face. She kissed the earth before him and said, "O king of the age and lord of
the time and the day, extolled be the perfection of [God] the Forgiving One, the Bountiful Giver, who hath sent me unto thee, of His favour and
beneficence, so I have informed thee with longing after Paradise; for that this which thou wast used to do was never done of any of the kings before
thee. As for women, God the Most High [in His Holy Book] maketh mention of them, [whenas He saith, 'Verily, men who submit [themselves unto
God] and women who submit] and true-believing men and true-believing women and obedient men and obedient women and soothfast men and
soothfast women [and long-suffering men and long-suffering women and men who order themselves humbly and women who order themselves
humbly and charitable men and charitable women and men who fast and women who fast] and men who guard their privities and women who
guard their privities [and men who are constantly mindful of God and women who are constantly mindful, God hath prepared unto them
forgiveness and a mighty recompense]. (172).So the youth returned to his house, and indeed the world was grown black in his eyes and he said,
'My father said sooth.' Then he opened the chamber door and piling up the bricks under his feet, put the rope about his neck and kicked away the
bricks and swung himself off; whereupon the rope gave way with him [and he fell] to the ground and the ceiling clove in sunder and there poured
down on him wealth galore, So he knew that his father meant to discipline (226) him by means of this and invoked God's mercy on him. Then he
got him again that which he had sold of lands and houses and what not else and became once more in good case. Moreover, his friends returned to
him and he entertained them some days..? ? ? ? ? So hath the Merciful towards Hudheifeh driven you, A champion ruling over all, a lion of great
might..[So he fared on towards them] and when he drew near unto them, he knew them and they knew him; whereupon they lighted down from
their horses and saluting him, gave him joy of his safety and the folk flocked to him. When he came to his father, they embraced and greeted each
other a long time, whilst neither of them availed unto speech, for the greatness of that which betided them of joy in reunion. Then El Abbas bade
the folk mount; so they mounted and his mamelukes surrounded him and they entered Baghdad on the most magnificent wise and in the highest
worship and glory..Foul-favoured Man and his Fair Wife, The, ii. 61..When the damsel had made an end of her song, El Abbas swooned away and
they sprinkled on him rose-water, mingled with musk, till he came to himself, when he called another damsel (now there was on her of linen and
clothes and ornaments that which beggareth description, and she was endowed with brightness and loveliness and symmetry and perfection, such as
shamed the crescent moon, and she was a Turkish girl from the land of the Greeks and her name was Hafizeh) and said to her, "O Hafizeh, close
thine eyes and tune thy lute and sing to us upon the days of separation." She answered him with "Hearkening and obedience" and taking the lute,
tuned its strings and cried out from her head, (107) in a plaintive voice, and sang the following verses:.So Belehwan the froward abode king in his
father's room and his affairs prospered, what while the young Melik Shah lay in the underground dungeon four full-told years, till his charms faded
and his favour changed. When God (extolled be His perfection and exalted be He!) willed to relieve him and bring him forth of the prison,
Belehwan sat one day with his chief officers and the grandees of his state and discoursed with them of the story of King Suleiman Shah and what
was in his heart. Now there were present certain viziers, men of worth, and they said to him, 'O king, verily God hath been bountiful unto thee and
hath brought thee to thy wish, so that thou art become king in thy father's stead and hast gotten thee that which thou soughtest. But, as for this boy,
there is no guilt in him, for that, from the day of his coming into the world, he hath seen neither ease nor joyance, and indeed his favour is faded
and his charms changed [with long prison]. What is his offence that he should merit this punishment? Indeed, it is others than he who were to
blame, and God hath given thee the victory over them, and there is no fault in this poor wight.' Quoth Belehwan, 'Indeed, it is as ye say; but I am
fearful of his craft and am not assured from his mischief; belike the most part of the folk will incline unto him.' 'O king,' answered they, 'what is
this boy and what power hath he? If thou fear him, send him to one of the frontiers.' And Belehwan said, 'Ye say sooth: we will send him to be
captain over such an one of the marches.'.The Breslau Edition, which was printed from a Manuscript of the Book of the Thousand Nights and One
Night alleged to have been furnished to the Editor by a learned Arab of Tunis, whom he styles "Herr M. Annaggar" (Qu?re En Nejjar, the
Carpenter), the lacunes found in which were supplemented from various other MS. sources indicated by Silvestre de Sacy and other eminent
Orientalists, is edited with a perfection of badness to which only German scholars (at once the best and worst editors in the world) can attain. The
original Editor, Dr. Maximilian Habicht, was during the period (1825- 1839) of publication of the first eight Volumes, engaged in continual and
somewhat acrimonious (223) controversy concerning the details of his editorship with Prof. H. L. Fleischer, who, after his death, undertook the
completion of his task and approved himself a worthy successor of his whilom adversary, his laches and shortcomings in the matter of revision and
collation of the text being at least equal in extent and gravity to those of his predecessor, whilst he omitted the one valuable feature of the latter's
work, namely, the glossary of Arabic words, not occurring in the dictionaries, appended to the earlier volumes..167. Kemerezzeman and the
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Jeweller's Wife dcccclxiii.Then she went away, and when the girl's master came, she sought his leave to go with the old woman and he granted her
leave. So the beldam took her and carried her to the king's door. The damsel entered with her, unknowing whither she went, and beheld a goodly
house and chambers adorned [with gold and colours] that were no idol's chambers. Then came the king and seeing her beauty and grace, went up to
her, to kiss her; whereupon she fell down in a fit and strove with her hands and feet. When he saw this, he was solicitous for her and held aloof
from her and left her; but the thing was grievous to her and she refused meat and drink, and as often as the king drew near her, she fled from him in
affright, wherefore he swore by Allah that he would not approach her, save with her consent, and fell to guerdoning her with trinkets and raiment,
but she only redoubled in aversion to him..? ? ? ? ? I had not left you, had I known that severance would prove My death; but what is past is past,
Fate stoops to no control..Hawk and the Locust, The, ii. 50..Baghdad, El Abbas and the King's Daughter of, iii. 53..? ? ? ? ? In wine, as the
glittering sunbeams bright, my heart's contentment is, That banishes hence, with various joys, all kinds of care and dole..Eighth Officer's Story,
The, ii. 155..? ? ? ? ? Oft as my yearning waxeth, my heart consoleth me With hopes of thine enjoyment in all security..Presently, the old woman
came in to her and saw her sitting at Aboulhusn's head, weeping and lamenting; and when she saw the old woman, she cried out and said to her,
"See what hath betided me! Indeed, Aboulhusn is dead and hath left me alone and forlorn!" Then she cried out and tore her clothes and said to the
old woman, "O my mother, how good he was!" Quoth the other, "Indeed thou art excused, for thou wast used to him and he to thee." Then she
considered what Mesrour had reported to the Khalif and the Lady Zubeideh and said to her, "Indeed, Mesrour goeth about to sow discord between
the Khalif and the Lady Zubeideh." "And what is the [cause of] discord, O my mother?" asked Nuzhet el Fuad. "O my daughter," answered the old
woman, "Mesrour came to the Khalif and the Lady Zubeideh and gave them news of thee that thou wast dead and that Aboulhusn was well. "And
Nuzhet el Fuad said to her, "O my aunt, I was with my lady but now and she gave me a hundred dinars and a piece of silk; and now see my
condition and that which hath befallen me! Indeed, I am bewildered, and how shall I do, and I alone, forlorn? Would God I had died and he had
lived!".I went out one night to the house of one of my friends and when it was the middle of the night, I sallied forth alone [to go home]. When I
came into the road, I espied a sort of thieves and they saw me, whereupon my spittle dried up; but I feigned myself drunken and staggered from
side to side, crying out and saying, "I am drunken." And I went up to the walls right and left and made as if I saw not the thieves, who followed me
till I reached my house and knocked at the door, when they went away..SHEHRZAD AND SHEHRIYAR. (145).102. The Apples of Paradise
ccccxii.King (The Dethroned), whose Kingdom and Good were restored to him, i. 285..The king read the letter and said to Abou Temam, "We will
do what behoveth in the matter; but, O Abou Temam, needs must thou see my daughter and she thee, and needs must thou hear her speech and she
thine.' So saying, he sent him to the lodging of the princess, who had had notice of this; so that they had adorned her sitting-chamber with the
costliest that might be of utensils of gold and silver and the like, and she seated herself on a throne of gold, clad in the most sumptuous of royal
robes and ornaments. When Abou Temam entered, he bethought himself and said, 'The wise say, he who restraineth his sight shall suffer no evil
and he who guardeth his tongue shall hear nought of foul, and he who keepeth watch over his hand, it shall be prolonged and not curtailed.' (121)
So he entered and seating himself on the ground, [cast down his eyes and] covered his hands and feet with his dress. (122) Quoth the king's
daughter to him, 'Lift thy head, O Abou Temam, and look on me and speak with me.' But he spoke not neither raised his head, and she continued,
'They sent thee but that thou mightest look on me and speak with me, and behold, thou speakest not at all. Take of these pearls that be around thee
and of these jewels and gold and silver. But he put not forth his hand unto aught, and when she saw that he paid no heed to anything, she was angry
and said, 'They have sent me a messenger, blind, dumb and deaf.'.His love he'd have hid, but his tears denounced him to the spy, iii. 42.? ? ? ? ? Ay,
ne'er will I leave to drink of wine, what while the night on me Darkens, till drowsiness bow down my head upon my bowl..? ? ? ? ? In my tears I
have a witness; when I call thee to my mind, Down my cheeks they run like torrents, and I cannot stay their flight..There was once, of old days and
in bygone ages and times, a king of the kings of the time, by name Shah Bekht, who had troops and servants and guards galore and a vizier called
Er Rehwan, who was wise, understanding, a man of good counsel and a cheerful acceptor of the commandments of God the Most High, to whom
belong might and majesty. The king committed to him the affairs of his kingdom and his subjects and said according to his word, and on this wise
he abode a long space of time..An if my substance fail, no one there is will succour me, i. 6..? ? ? ? ? "Breaker of hearts," quoth she, "I call it, for
therewith I've broken many a heart among the amorous race.".43. The Man of Yemen and his six Slave-girls cccxxxiv.So they all arose and
repaired to El Anca, who abode in the Mountain Caf. (248) When she saw them, she rose to them and saluted them, saying, 'O my ladies, may I not
be bereaved of you!' Quoth Wekhimeh to her, 'Who is like unto thee, O Anca? Behold, Queen Es Shuhba is come to thee.' So El Anca kissed the
queen's feet and lodged them in her palace; whereupon Tuhfeh came up to her and fell to kissing her and saying, 'Never saw I a goodlier than this
favour.' Then she set before them somewhat of food and they ate and washed their hands; after which Tuhfeh took the lute and played excellent
well; and El Anca also played, and they fell to improvising verses in turns, whilst Tuhfeh embraced El Anca every moment. Quoth Es Shuhba, 'O
my sister, each kiss is worth a thousand dinars;' and Tuhfeh answered, 'Indeed, a thousand dinars were little for it.' Whereat El Anca laughed and on
the morrow they took leave of her and went away to Meimoun's palace. (249).? ? ? ? ? ? ? ? ? ? aa. Story of Aziz and Azizeh cxliii.When she had
made an end of her song, Queen Es Shuhba arose and said, 'Never heard I from any the like of this.' And she drew Tuhfeh to her and fell to kissing
her. Then she took leave of her and flew away; and all the birds took flight with her, so that they walled the world; whilst the rest of the kings
tarried behind..Presently, it chanced that an enemy attacked King Khedidan; so he sent out his troops to him and made Bekhtzeman head of the
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army. Then they went forth to the field and Khedidan also came forth and ranged his troops and took the spear and sallied out in person and fought
a sore battle and overcame his enemy, who fled, he and his troops, ignominiously. When the king and his army returned in triumph, Bekhtzeman
said to him, 'Harkye, O king! Meseemeth this is a strange thing of thee that thou art compassed about with this vast army, yet dost thou apply
thyself in person to battle and adventurest thyself.' Quoth the king, 'Dost thou call thyself a cavalier and a man of learning and deemest that victory
is in abundance of troops?' 'Ay,' answered Bekhtzeman; 'that is indeed my belief.' And Khedidan said, 'By Allah, then, thou errest in this thy belief!
Woe and again woe to him whose trust is in other than God! Indeed, this army is appointed only for adornment and majesty, and victory is from
God alone. I too, O Bekhtzeman, believed aforetime that victory was in the multitude of men, and an enemy came out against me with eight
hundred men, whilst I had eight hundred thousand. I trusted in the number of my troops, whilst mine enemy trusted in God; so he defeated me and
routed me and I was put to a shameful flight and hid myself in one of the mountains, where I met with a recluse, [who had] withdrawn [himself
from the world]. So I joined myself to him and complained to him of my case and acquainted him with all that had befallen me. Quoth he,
"Knowest thou why this befell thee and thou wast defeated?" "I know not," answered I, and he said, "Because thou puttest thy trust in the multitude
of thy troops and reliedst not upon God the Most High. Hadst thou put thy trust in God and believed in Him that it is He [alone] who advantageth
and endamageth thee, thine enemy had not availed to cope with thee. Return unto God." So I returned to myself and repented at the hands of the
solitary, who said to me, "Turn back with what remaineth to thee of troops and confront thine enemies, for, if their intents be changed from God,
thou wilt overcome them, wert thou alone." When I heard these words, I put my trust in God the Most High, and gathering together those who
remained with me, fell upon mine enemies at unawares in the night. They deemed us many and fled on the shamefullest wise, whereupon I entered
my city and repossessed myself of my place by the might of God the Most High, and now I fight not but [trusting] in His aid.'.The Fifth Day.91.
The Schoolmaster who Fell in Love by Report ccccii.Then he gave the cup to the Khalif, saying, "Drink [and may] health and soundness [attend it]!
It doth away disease and bringeth healing and setteth the runnels of health abroach.".? ? ? ? ? Ay, and we would have spread our bosoms in thy
way, That so thy feet might fare on eyelids, carpet-wise..? ? ? ? ? ? ? ? ? ? ed. Story of the Barber's Fourth Brother clviii.? ? ? ? ? The flames of
long desire wax on me day by day And far away are pitched the tent-poles of my fair..73. The Miller and his Wife ccclxxxvii.Then he called Sitt el
Milah and said to her, "The house [wherein thou lodgest] and that which is therein Is a guerdon [from me] to thy lord. So do thou take him and
depart with him in the safeguard of God the Most High; but absent not yourselves from our presence." [So she went forth with Noureddin and]
when she came to the house, she found that the Commander of the Faithful had sent them gifts galore and abundance of good things. As for
Noureddin, he sent for his father and mother and appointed him agents and factors in the city of Damascus, to take the rent of the houses and
gardens and khans and baths; and they occupied themselves with collecting that which accrued to him and sending it to him every year. Meanwhile,
his father and mother came to him, with that which they had of monies and treasures and merchandise, and foregathering with their son, saw that he
was become of the chief officers of the Commander of the Faithful and of the number of his session-mates and entertainers, wherefore they rejoiced
in reunion with him and he also rejoiced in them..When it was the second day, the second of the king's viziers, whose name was Beheroun, came in
to him and said, "God advance the king! This that yonder youth hath done is a grave matter and a foul deed and a heinous against the household of
the king." So Azadbekht bade fetch the youth, because of the saying of the vizier; and when he came into his presence, he said to him, "Out on
thee, O youth! Needs must I slay thee by the worst of deaths, for indeed thou hast committed a grave crime, and I will make thee a warning to the
folk." "O king," answered the youth, "hasten not, for the looking to the issues of affairs is a pillar of the realm and [a cause of] continuance and sure
stablishment for the kingship. Whoso looketh not to the issues of affairs, there befalleth him that which befell the merchant, and whoso looketh to
the issues of affairs, there betideth him of joyance that which betided the merchant's son." "And what is the story of the merchant and his son?"
asked the king. "O king," answered the youth,.When the king returned from his journey, he questioned his vizier of the affairs of his kingdom and
the latter answered, 'All is well, O king, save a vile matter, which I have discovered here and wherewith I am ashamed to confront the king; but, if I
hold my peace thereof, I fear lest other than I discover it and I [be deemed to] have played traitor to the king in the matter of my [duty of] loyal
warning and my trust.' Quoth Dabdin, 'Speak, for thou art none other than a truth-teller, a trusty one, a loyal counsellor in that which thou sayest,
undistrusted in aught.' And the vizier said, 'O king, this woman to whose love thy heart cleaveth and of whose piety thou talkest and her fasting and
praying, I will make plain to thee that this is craft and guile.' At this, the king was troubled and said, 'What is to do?' 'Know,' answered the vizier,
'that some days after thy departure, one came to me and said to me, "Come, O vizier, and look." So I went to the door of the [queen's]
sleeping-chamber and beheld her sitting with Aboulkhair, her father's servant, whom she favoureth, and she did with him what she did, and this is
the manner of that which I saw and heard.'.On this wise I abode a while of time, every day shooting an elephant, whereupon my master came and
carried it away, till, one day, as I sat hidden in the tree, there came up elephants without number, roaring and trumpeting, so that meseemed the
earth trembled for the din. They all made for the tree whereon I was and the girth whereof was fifty cubits, and compassed it about. Then a huge
elephant came up to the tree and winding his trunk about it, tugged at it, till he plucked it up by the roots and cast it to the ground. I fell among the
elephants, and the great elephant, coming up to me, as I lay aswoon for affright, wound his trunk about me and tossing me on to his back, made off
with me, accompanied by the others; nor did he leave faring on with me, and I absent from the world, till he brought me to a certain place and
casting me down from off his back, went away, followed by the rest. I lay there awhile, till my trouble subsided and my senses returned to me,
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when I sat up, deeming myself in a dream, and found myself on a great hill, stretching far and wide and all of elephants' bones. So I knew that this
was their burial-place and that they had brought me thither on account of the bones..Men and our Lord Jesus, The Three, i. 282.
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